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year of ECS programs, 
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The Bridge to Prosperity.
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The first is transition as John Chou completed 
his first year as board President, and Dave Griffith 
stepped down as Executive Director after ten-plus 
years of service. Further, we were privileged to call 
Anne Rice-Burgess, who became our new leader  
on July 31st.  

The second is transformation as the board 
and staff continued challenging poverty in the 
communities we serve. Specifically, we grew our 
MindSet program, helping individuals move out of 
poverty and build the skills and assets to sustain 
themselves and their families. We expanded the 
opportunities at the St. Barnabas Community 
Resource Center, providing a range of services 
identified by the community, such as behavioral 
health, wellness, legal and financial assistance, 
community meeting spaces, and a base for our 
food pantry, Cookoff and other volunteer programs. 
We renewed and grew our Out of School Time 
offerings serving 918 children. We continued our 
Rapid Re-Housing efforts as part of our housing-
first commitment. We grew our advocacy efforts. 
We expanded our institutional funding support.  
We believe that transformation must be the 
focus of our mission to challenge poverty, not 
maintenance of the status quo.  

The third is talent. We continued to benchmark 
our work through learning and evaluation and 
adjust our efforts based on the measured impact 
of our work. We launched a joint board/staff DEI 
committee. We continued to focus on a living wage 
as a base for individuals doing this work and for 
the people we serve.  

The final word would be team. We are in 
partnership with the people we serve, with other 
like-minded agencies, and with our donor base  
and institutional supporters. We are humbled  
by the support we receive and the impact of your 
support on the people we serve.  

Finally, this will be Dave’s last letter as the 
Executive Director. As Dave has assured people 
throughout the year, it has been his honor and 
privilege to serve, and he is retiring from the  
day-to-day work of ECS — never the mission. 

As we look back on ECS’ fiscal year 2023, 
several words come to mind: Transition, 
Transformation, Talent, and Team.

John Chou 
Board President

David Griffith  
Head Coach 
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We hope to continue to learn if we are showing up 
to deliver high-performing programs in the right 
ways. Our work with people who are motivated 
to transform their lives and communities 
demonstrates our commitment to have a positive 
impact on intergenerational poverty.  

Through our program innovation in food insecurity, 
we grew our programming to serve more than 1,100 
people, of which 67% were new to ECS. Because 
of the household size of each pantry shopper, 
we estimate that our investment in high-quality 
partnerships has enabled us to deliver 120,000 

pounds of nutritious food to more than 3,000 
individuals, including 970 children, and 707 
seniors. Our nutrition-education partners fortify 
our commitment as we uncover new opportunities 
to expand and respond to the omnipresent need 
presented by the food desert in West Philadelphia.  

Our place-based strategy has taken hold of our 
work and anchors it within the community. In May 
2023, we established the St. Barnabas Community 
Resource Center Advisory Council to formalize the 
communication channel with our neighbors that 
we created in 2021. This group of Advisors consists 

of lifelong West Philadelphia residents and 
professionals with diverse skills and experiences 
who share a fervent commitment to see their 
community thrive. 

Moreover, the St. Barnabas Community Resource 
Center welcomed approximately 570 community 
members who were invited to access lawyers with 
Episcopal Legal Aid, tax preparation with the 
Campaign for Working Families, employment 
resources with Philadelphia Works, constituent 
services from elected officials, financial literacy 

with Drexel University, and physical and mental 
health support from Malvern Behavioral Health, 
PCOM, and other providers. Together, ECS and 
our partners continue to address the under-
investment in West Philadelphia in our collective 
pursuit to ameliorate intergenerational poverty  
and the social determinants of health.  

Our MindSet program remains our most 
transformational endeavor yet. Our investment 
has doubled program enrollment through our 
citywide organizational partners in the workforce 
development space. With co-enrollment and 
alumni recruitment models, we have 65 MindSet 
participants who are building assets; growing their 
income; and completing housing, health, family, 
career, and education goals as they work their own 
Bridge to permanently exit poverty.  

Episcopal Community Services continues to show 
up and invest in all the ways that align with our 
mission and the Bridge to Prosperity. Our strategic 
partners include Forbes Magazine’s 30 Under 30 
winners, awardees of national workforce grants, 
and local partners who champion our work block 
by block. This work happens in our afterschool and 
summer camp programs, one-on-one coaching 
sessions, and through an encouraging text at just 
the right moment between a participant and her 
housing specialist. 

It happens when we fulfill a request for emergency 
funds for utilities or when parents share what 
they’ve learned, influencing change in others. The 
work at ECS fills my cup and renews me each day. 

Programs and 
Partnerships Grow, 
and Deepen Impact 
By Soneyet Muhammad  
Chief Programs Officer  
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invest the time, talent, and treasure to understand 
the needs, interests, and ambitions of communities 
of color across Philadelphia. 



What would it look like for  
you to have a thriving family?  
What resources do you need to 
stabilize your existing debt and  
start to save for emergencies?  
How could you use your social 
networks to start a rewarding  
career that values your  
educational attainment? 

At ECS, we advance a holistic  
approach anchored by The Bridge  
that centers each participant  
and their unique experience and 
leverages a wealth of data to  
support our participants as they  
chart their path forward.  

Poverty is  
       unrelenting  
                            

because it is  
   multi-faceted. 

See Our Model

Used by more than 170 organizations 
around the world, ECS adopted  
The Bridge to Prosperity® to organize 
our economic mobility programs and 
articulate our approach. This tool helps 
us break through the cloud of ambiguity 
by engaging with participants to define 
what an escape from poverty looks like. 

FAMILY STABILIT Y

HE ALTH & WELL-BEING

FINANCIAL  
MANAGEMENT

EDUCATIONAL AT TAINMENT
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This tool is used by ECS to engage 
with participants to define how  
they can thrive in the context of  
the social determinants of health. 

Adapted from  
Economic Mobility Pathways’ 

Bridge to Self-Sufficiency® 

Moving Along 
The Bridge to Prosperity
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CRISIS SAFE STABLE THRIVING

    

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

Family  
Stability

Health & 
Well-Being

Financial  
Management

Earnings  
Level

MAKING DECISIONS 
IN CONTEXT

Housing: Not permanently housed

Family: Not able to engage in 
work, school, family life because  
of children or family needs

Physical & Mental Health: 
Not able to engage in work, school, 
family life because of health and 
mental health needs

Networks: Can never rely on 
networks to provide useful advice, 
guidance, & support

Debts: Has debts; Currently not 
making any payments 

Savings: No savings 

High school diploma or 
equivalency completed 

High school diploma or 
equivalency completed 

Job training program completed 
(beyond high school) 

Associates degree or 
other industry-recognized 
credential(s) completed 

Bachelors degree or 
higher completed 

Debts: Making minimum  
payments on all debts 

Savings: Savings between  
1-2 months expenses 

Debts: Current in all debts  
& making more than minimum 
payments on 1 or more debts 

Savings: Savings of 3 months 
expenses 

Debts: No debt other than 
mortgage, education, and/or  
car loans, & current in all debts 

Savings: Savings of more than  
3 months of expenses 

Physical & Mental Health: 
Barely able to engage in work, 
school, family life because of 
health & mental health needs

Networks: Can rarely rely on 
networks to provide useful 
advice, guidance, & support

Physical & Mental Health: 
Somewhat able to engage in 
work, school, family life because 
of health & mental health needs

Networks: Can sometimes rely 
on networks to provide useful 
advice, guidance, & support

Physical & Mental Health: 
Mostly able to engage in work, 
school, family life; health & mental 
health needs rarely get in the way 

Networks: Can often rely on 
networks to provide useful advice, 
guidance, & support

Physical & Mental Health: 
Fully able to engage in work, 
school, family life; health & mental 
health needs don’t get in the way

Networks: Can always rely on 
networks to provide useful advice, 
guidance, & support; advocates  
for others

Total household income equal  
to or greater than 80% of Area 
Median Income for household size

Total household income between 
50-79% of Area Median Income 
for household size

Total household income between 
30-49% of Area Median Income 
for household size

Total household income less than 
30% of Area Median Income for 
household size

Not currently employed 

Housing: Subsidized housing; 
Pays $0-$299 towards rent

Family: Barely able to engage in 
work, school, family life because 
of children or family needs

Housing: Subsidized housing; 
Pays $300+ towards rent 

Family: Somewhat able to 
engage in work, school, family 
life because of children or 
family needs 

Housing: No subsidy;  
Housing costs exceed 1/3  
of household gross pay  

Family: Mostly able to engage in 
work, school, family life; children 
or family needs rarely get in way 

Housing: No subsidy;  
Housing costs exceed 1/3  
or less of household gross pay  

Family: Fully able to engage in 
work, school, family life; children 
or family needs don’t get in way 

  

Educational  
Attainment

Debts: Behind in payments 
of 1 or more debts & making 
payments on at least 1 debt 

Savings: Savings less than  
1 month expenses 

AT-RISK
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“MindSet is not just talking about 
employment, finances, education 
– this program really understands 
that everything plays an intricate 
part. Nothing works in a silo by 
itself. This is the one program 
where it touches on everything.”

–Meeka Outlaw

Partnerships  
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This year, ECS entered a partnership with 
Ride to Work, the Energy Coordinating 
Agency, and the Philadelphia Energy 
Authority (PEA). PEA is the regional leader 
in “green-collar” jobs — employment in the 
growing environmental sustainability sector. 

All 20 participants in PEA’s Green Retrofit 
Immersive Training (GRIT) program also 
received ECS coaching services at the St. 
Barnabas Community Resource Center. At 
the conclusion of the training, participants 
were given the opportunity to enroll in ECS’ 
MindSet program, and 11 people signed on. 

Through these partnerships these 
participants have the ongoing support of 
our specialists and coaches to help them 
advance along the Bridge to Prosperity. 

 55%
Percentage of  

GRIT participants  
that signed up for the 

MindSet program.



St. Barnabas 
Community 
Resource  
Center

St. Barnabas Community Resource Center 
completed its first full year of operation, 
expanding its role as a community hub 
for health and legal services, employment 
resources, events and workshops, and a 
food pantry. And let’s not forget the second 
annual block party, when a rainy day did 
nothing to dampen the community spirit.

“St. Barnabas is becoming 
a vital and dynamic 
community resource.”
RHENA MCCL AIN,  
DIREC TOR OF SBCRC

SBCRC OFFERING S

Industrial Kitchen

Dining Room 

Food Pantry

Health & Wellness  
Center

Community  
Meeting Spaces

Episcopal Legal Aid

Digital Literacy  
Programs

Outdoor  
Community Space

Playground
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Interior signage updates brighten 
up spaces and help participants 
navigate through services

Updated meeting 
spaces for ECS staff and 
community members

Our community 
events brought 
more than 570 
people together to 
have fun and access 
the resources 
offered at SBCRC

Student volunteers helped to 
stock the Open Choice Food 
Pantry and guide participants 
through their shopping experience

A letter-writing 
campaign supported 
legislation to reduce 
gun violence
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Speaking  
Truth  
to Power
Inclusion and Advocacy

ECS completed a dynamic year of advocacy by 
establishing and deepening partnerships, convening 
educational events, and furthering relationships 
with the key elected officials whose legislation 
matters most to ECS’ lead issues. Speaking truth  
to power took many forms!

In a new effort, ECS welcomed 
representatives from Heeding God’s Call 
to End Gun Violence to the St. Barnabas 
Community Resource Center to install  
“A Memorial to the Lost” —  a colorful  
t-shirt display commemorating lives  
lost to gun violence.

At a related event, ECS hosted a letter-
writing campaign supporting legislation 
to reduce gun violence in Philadelphia 
and beyond. Letters supported several 
bills in the Pennsylvania legislature and 
U.S. Congress addressing restricting the 
accessibility of weapons such as high-
capacity semiautomatic/automatic firearms 
and ghost guns. Guests included State 
Senator Art Haywood and representatives 
from the offices of State Rep. Morgan 
Cephas, State Senator Vincent Hughes,  
and Councilman Curtis Jones.

Additionally, the Brook J. Lenfest Foundation 
awarded a grant of $25,000 to support 
ECS’ Benefits Cliff Initiative. (The Benefits 
Cliff occurs when people face a sudden 
loss in public benefits as their income 
increases). For four years, ECS’ Inclusion 
and Advocacy Department has been 
working on the Benefits Cliff issue, both 
systemically through advocacy activities, 
including raising awareness, partnerships 
and calls to action, and supporting program 
participants in overcoming the Benefits Cliff 
using a Benefits Cliff calculator software 
tool developed by our partner, Leap Fund. 
ECS’ Benefits Cliff Initiative encompasses 
advocacy, education, coaching, and direct 
financial assistance.  

INCLUSION AND 
ADVOCACY AC TIVITIES

October 2022 
Benefits Cliff  
Forum on Justice  
and Opportunity

May 2023 Voting 
Forum on Justice  
and Opportunity

Juneteenth 2023

June 2023 Memorial 
to the Lost Installation

LE AD ISSUES

Benefits Cliff

Racial Equity

Living Wage

$25K
Grant to support ECS’  
Benefits Cliff Initiative
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Presence:  
Serving as  
ECS Chaplain
Kyle Evans

My history with ECS goes back to the 1990s, 
when facilitating a partnership between the 
organization and Trinity Church, Solebury's 
youth program. Though some services 
have changed and others evolved, the 
heart of ECS remains constant — to listen 
to their communities and respond to 
identified needs accordingly, ultimately 
enlivening each person’s sense of dignity, 
hope, and opportunity to move out of 
intergenerational poverty.

November 2023 marked my one-year 
anniversary as Chaplain at Episcopal 
Community Services. The time has passed 
quickly, as I have been engaged in a variety 
of responsibilities: pastoral care for the staff 
and participants; fostering relationships 
with Diocese of Pennsylvania churches, 
those of other Christian denominations, 
and diverse worshipping communities; 
advocacy; and coordinating volunteers  
from faith communities and schools.

The past 12 months have been both rich 
and humbling, as I have visited parishes 
in the Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania 
and other worshipping communities; 
been a part of impactful events at the St. 
Barnabas Community Resource Center; 
visited and participated in Out of School 
Time programming; attended donor events 
and transformative staff trainings in trauma 
and the LGBTQIA+ community; and provided 
pastoral support, including listening 
sessions, bi-weekly virtual gatherings over 
lunch called “Chat and Chew”, and an online 
memorial service; and much, much more. 

Much of my work time occurs at St. 
Barnabas Community Resource Center.  
The Center is abuzz on any given day with 
participants availing themselves of the 
many services offered. My office is located 
across from the Open Choice Pantry and it 
is not unusual for participants to stop in to 
either say hello, seek an open and caring 
conversation, or even identify ways that they 
might be of service to ECS. One participant 
felt moved to organize an advocacy letter-
writing event for the St. Barnabas Breakfast 
Bunch program.

In the clinical pastoral training required 
for my preparation to become a vocational 
deacon in the Episcopal Church, one learns 
that the most important way to engage is 
presence. I do my best to practice this in all 
aspects of the work to which I am called at 
ECS. I believe it not only helps me to come 
to understand the work of ECS, but to also 
be seen as a person who can be open and 
accepting of all people in every situation.  
I am forever grateful for becoming a part 
of the ECS family and look forward to 
continued growth, learning, and expansion 
of my role as Chaplain.  

Students and teachers 
from Episcopal Academy 
volunteered at St. Barnabas 
throughout the year
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Enriching  
Academic and 
Extracurricular 
Experiences
OST Robotics

Our challenge to poverty begins with 
creating opportunities that honor our 
core values of dignity, justice, community 
and impact. It is the role of the Episcopal 
Community Services’ Out of School 
Time (OST) program to bring those 
opportunities to children and enrich their 
academic and extracurricular experiences.  

This year, students from the ECS OST 
program took part in the Mid-Atlantic 
First LEGO League Robotics City Wide 
Competition sponsored by the Robotics 
Coalition. Fourth and 5th grade participants 
from Feltonville Intermediate School spent 
twelve weeks of research, coding and 
engineering to develop a LEGO robot 
following the year’s theme: Superpowered. 
On Sunday, December 11, 2022, members of 
the ECS Feltonville Intermediate robotics 
club placed 3rd in the competition, besting 
Blue Ribbon Schools from across the city. 

The ECS Robotics club was formed 
from a collaboration between Christian 
Holland, Senior Director of ECS OST, and 
Ia Houston, computer science teacher at 
Feltonville Intermediate. With the support 
of Site Director Jasmine Walker and other 
members of OST Core Staff, the idea for 
a robotics club quickly developed into a 
robust, competition-ready program. The 
club’s membership featured students with 
interests ranging from artificial intelligence 
to mechanics.  

Over the course of the twelve weeks, 
students engaged in various activities 
and workshops to prepare them for the 
First LEGO League. On the day of the 
competition, students spent eight hours  
at a Robot Game table devising and 
constructing a LEGO robot fitting with the 
Superpowered theme while attempting 
to beat the clock and set a personal best 
score. A full panel of judges reviewed every 
aspect of their work, from the coding to the 
construction and functionality of the final 
robot and provided feedback to the students 
from which to learn and further develop 
their skills. 

Feltonville Intermediate is a Title I school. 
Title I schools educate students from 
communities experiencing disproportionate 
levels of poverty. The OST Robotics Club 
represents another chapter in ECS’ journey 
to reduce intergenerational poverty by 
offering students opportunities to explore 
interests that might otherwise not be 
available to them.    

ECS Feltonville Intermediate 
robotics club placed 3rd in the 
competition, besting Blue Ribbon 
Schools from across the city.
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Amanda-Leigh Player Hall is the daughter  
of professional golf champion and World  
Hall of Famer Gary Player. On October 14, 
2022, Player Hall and her father presented  
a check for $300,000 to ECS in the interest  
of advancing OST. ECS’ OST program is one  
of the largest OST programs in Philadelphia.  
The Player family presented the donation at 
the Feltonville School of Arts and Sciences.  

The generous donation from the Gary 
and Vivienne Player Foundation helped to 
support the OST program in various ways 
including trips, special events and long-
term programs. One special initiative was 
the creation of an emergency fund for OST 
families. This fund is designed to increase 
the agency’s responsiveness to the housing 
needs of families engaged in Out of School 
Time programs. 

Expanding on the partnership, ECS and 
Amanda-Leigh planned to bring the game 
of golf to OST participants. In July of 2023, 
Youth from the OST Summer program 
participated in a golf clinic at the McCall Golf 
Club in Delaware County. Amanda-Leigh 
organized and hosted the event in honor 
of the role that golf played in the life of her 
father, legendary South African golfer Gary 
Player. Approximately 125 students took part.   

Amanda-Leigh reached out to professional 
golfer Danie Steyn, as well as the First 
Tee organization, to design a full day of 
engagement with the game of golf. Steyn 
began the day by teaching the campers 
about the fundamentals. The campers 
watched in awe as Steyn and fellow golf 
professionals instructed them on different 
aspects of the game.
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Opportunities  
for Youth 
Amanda-Leigh Player Hall  
Golf Clinic

This year, ECS deepened our relationship  
with a stellar volunteer and supporter of  
our Out of School Time (OST) programs, 
Amanda-Leigh Player Hall. President of  
the Gary and Vivienne Player Foundation,  
Amanda-Leigh worked together with OST  
to forge an ongoing partnership centered  
on expanding opportunities for youth. 

While reflecting on the role that golf played  
in her life, Amanda-Leigh shared the way in 
which one becomes a better person through 
the principles of the game. She spoke about 
how golf was “not only a sport, but a way 
of learning essential life skills” which has 
served her throughout her life.  

When not coordinating special golf events, 
Amanda-Leigh shared her dedication to the 
education of OST youth through another 
passion: tennis. Students at Feltonville School 
of Arts & Sciences participated in workshops 
that focused on developing their skills on the 
tennis court. Amanda-Leigh instructed them 
on the basics of form and strategy, bringing 
the gift of sport to students as well as creating 
community through movement. 

The mission of reducing poverty is one  
that requires people of all walks of life to  
come together and lift each other up. It 
requires sacrifice, hard work and dedication 
to fully realize the dignity of a community. 
Amanda-Leigh Player Hall exemplifies what  
it means to challenge poverty because of  
her commitment to changing the lives  
of children, one swing at a time.  

O
U

T
 O

F
 S

C
H

O
O

L
 T

IM
E

$300K
Donated towards the 
advancement of OST
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ECS Making  
an Impact
Along the  
Bridge to Prosperity 

175
Students given 

school supplies at 
Back to School event

46 
Number of partners

1,670 
Number of online views  

of the ECS Forums

$1,000 
Average increase  

in monthly income

1,107  
Open Choice Food Pantry 

participants

918  
Out of School  

Time participants

307  
Number of  

participant goals  
completed* 

2,354  
Number of people  

served by ECS

NUMBER OF PEOPLE  
SERVED BY BRIDGE PILL AR

Family Stability: 1220
Health & Well-Being: 1297
Financial Management: 201
Educational Attainment: 234
Earnings Level: 234

NUMBER OF G OALS 
COMPLETED BY  
BRIDGE PILL AR 

Family Stability: 131
Health & Well-Being: 46
Financial Management: 72
Educational Attainment: 82
Earnings Level: 91

   83%
Percentage of 

families exiting to 
permanent housing

24    Episcopal Community Services

398 
Number of referrals 

internally & externally

25

$67,952  
Emergency funds provided

4,500 
Meals donated to  

food insecure seniors

$17.5K 
Number of savings match  

dollars provided

*some goals cover multiple pillars
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He was also well known for expanding the 
parish’s horizons, creating genuine ties 
between people of all backgrounds. “Frank 
was a big advocate for women in key parish 
roles as priests and deacons. He brought 
diversity into the church. He would host 
Jewish guests, Muslim guests… It was a 
good place for us,” Larry reflected.

One day, Fr. Toia invited Virginia (Ginger) 
Goodrich to speak. She was serving as a 
member of Bishop Bartlett’s staff at the  
time and is a parishioner of St. Thomas’ 
Church, Whitemarsh. Larry recalls her 
presentation on the topic of tithing and  
how ECS was a charity close to her 
heart. “When she came in, her story was 
so powerful,” Larry said, welled up with 
emotion. “We had so much that had gone 
well for us — so much had gone right in our 
lives. We thought …we can't ignore poverty 
anymore. We need to respond.”

“Ginger only came and spoke that one  
time, but when you're spreading the good 
word, it works in a flash!" Larry interjected 
with a smile.

Eventually, Fr. Toia retired, the Dahl’s 
children grew, and Larry and Marianne 
moved over to St. Matthew’s Parish in 
Maple Glenn, yet the Dahl’s engagement 
with ECS and the lessons they learned from 
Ginger that day remained. In addition to 
their charitable contributions, Marianne 
offered her services as an Occupational 
Therapist to ECS participants and staff. 
When she started teaching at Philadelphia 
University (now TJU) she infused her ECS 
experiences into her work. Marianne was 
a fierce advocate for creating pathways 
for people of color to enroll in therapeutic 
training programs. She launched a hugely 
successful Occupational Therapy Assistant 
(OTA) training program, popular with  
adult-students seeking sustainable, 
rewarding careers.

Fr. Toia served as Rector of Good Shepherd 
from 1979 to 1999. Once retired he devoted 
more time to his ministry with the diocesan 
companion relationship with Guatemala 
and visited there many times. This was a 
defining experience of his life. He passed 
away in June of 2019.

After a brave 4-year battle with cancer, 
Marianne passed away on Good Friday,  
April 2, 2021. She was 71 years old. Survived 
by her loving husband, Larry, and their two 
sons, Marianne’s legacy is one of service 
to others, deeply informed by her faith and 
spiritual practice.

While time marches on and peoples’ 
circumstances change, the Holy Spirit 
continues to move through those who 
remain. Larry Dahl, Linda Toia (the late 
Reverend’s wife), and Ginger Goodrich all 
remain engaged with ECS to this day — 
each supporting the cause to improve the 
lives of those struggling with poverty in  
our region. Each interconnected. Each  
part of our ECS Community.  

 

After 2 years at Temple University 
and 4 years with the U.S. Air Force, 
Larry Dahl was ready to settle down. 
When he met his future wife Marianne 
through mutual friends, it was love at 
first sight. The feelings were mutual. 
Marianne, a highly accomplished 
young woman with a blooming career 
in Occupational Therapy agreed to 
marry Larry in a small wedding at the 
former Church of the Resurrection in 
Mayfair. The year was 1978.

By the mid-80s the Dahls had one 
son, Kurt, and were in the process of 
adopting a second. “Once I had two 
children, I knew it would be important 
for me to be able to provide them 
with the same beginning that I had,” 
Larry shared. They set out to find a 
church in Central Bucks County that 

was welcoming to small children. 
“We began attending Good Shepherd 
Episcopal Church of Hilltown in the 
late 80s. Our adopted son, Philip, 
joined us in 1988 when he was 3 years 
old. Philip was well known in the 
congregation for roaring out ‘and God 
be with you!’” to the Rev. Frank Toia’s 
utter delight. The Dahls had found 
their spiritual home.

Larry and Marianne relished their 
years at Good Shepherd under Fr. 
Toia’s pastoral care. Both joined the 
vestry. Larry was acolyte master 
and taught Sunday School to teens. 
Marianne taught Sunday School 
to the congregation’s youngest 
children. Fr. Toia was much loved by 
the community, bringing warmth and 
great fellowship to the congregation. 
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Interconnected.  
We are… 
Community.
Larry and Marianne Dahl

As many followers of ECS know, Community 
is one of our core values. The Holy Spirit 
has a way of working through communities, 
silently accomplishing things that go beyond 
the sum of our individual parts. This is one 
of those stories.

 “We had so much that had gone 
well for us — so much had gone 
right in our lives. We thought 
…we can't ignore poverty 
anymore. We need to respond.”
L ARRY DAHL



Financial Summary

ECS’ supporters and 
endowment give us the 
ability to provide quality 
social services above 
and beyond the scope of 
government contracts.

ECS is committed to fiscal responsibility. 
The gifts entrusted to us help increase 
our participants’ ability to achieve 
economic independence and mobility  
for themselves and for their families.

		  6/30/23	 6/30/22	

	 Private Support from  
	 Individuals & Institutions	 $3,056,397	 $3,590,679 	

	 Public Support from  
	 Government Grants  
	 & Contracts	 $3,040,615	 $2,778,272	

	 Endowment Income  
	 & Withdrawals	 $4,096,875	 $2,536,000	

	 Other (Includes Fee for  
	 Service & Trust Income)	 $368,667	 $354,333 

Total Operating Revenue	 $10,562,554 	 $9,259,284	

Revenue
% of FY23 total Revenue

		  	

Value of ECS Endowment as of June 30, 2022	 $69,811,413

Investment Earnings	 $2,030,577 	

Withdrawals	 ($3,612,000)

Investment Performance	 $4,972,127 

Value of ECS Endowment as of June 30, 2023	 $73,202,117 

Endowment Value

		  6/30/23	 6/30/22	

	 Programs	 $7,439,566 	 $6,563,220 	

	 Management &  
	 General Administrations	 $1,818,596 	 $1,467,520	

	 Fundraising	 $1,023,103 	 $914,116

Total Operating Expenses	 $10,281,265 	 $8,944,856 

Net Operating Results  
before Depreciation	 $281,289 	 $314,428

Depreciation	 ($236,370)	 ($282,492)

Net Operating Results  
after Depreciation	 $44,919 	 $31,936 	

Expenses
% of FY23 total Expenses

2023 Impact Report    29

72%

18%

10%

29%

29%

39%

3%



2023 Impact Report    31

You make it  
all possible. 

Jim B. Schaefer

Margaret F. Schneider

Cornelia H. Seidel

The Rev. and Mrs. Peter W. Sipple

The Rev. John A. Smart

Mr. and Mrs. Bradford Smith III

Sarah L. O. Smith

Robert and Robin Spencer

Barbara B. Supplee

John and Phyllis Taylor

The Rev. Elaine E. Thomas  
and Timothy I. Thomas

Harriet H. Toland

Gail H. Trimble

Mr. and Mrs. Harry M. Urian

Margaret E. Van Natta

Dixie G. Wigton

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Wineland

THE ECS FUND 

ECS gratefully acknowledges the 
support and generosity of all its donors. 
Following is a list of all individuals who 
have made a gift of $125 or more and all 
contributing foundations, corporations, 
parishes, community organizations, 
and government agencies. The full list 
of ECS supporters can be found on our 
website at ecsphilly.org/supporters.

BISHOP WHITE CIRCLE  
($10,000 AND ABOVE)

Anonymous -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John A. Affleck

Mr. and Mrs. James W. Beers -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas L. Bennett -PC -SC

Kurt and Carol Brunner -PC -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. William C. Bullitt, Jr.

John G. Chou  
and Teresa A. Wallace -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. William M. Doran -PC

Lori S. and Matthew J. Espe -PC

Jean T. Evans

Earl M. Forte III, Esq. -PC -SC

Anna and Tom Gerrity -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Alan R. Griffith

Jacqueline M. and David E. Griffith -PC

Cynthia and Martin Heckscher -PC

Mr. and Mrs. Roger L. Jones -PC

Cheryl Beth Kuchler  
and Charles A. Haughton -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. David D. Langfitt -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Steve Lyons -PC

Jane C. MacElree -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Marino

The Rev. Thomas L. McClellan

The Rev. John E. Midwood -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Benjamin R. Neilson -PC -SC

John Pickering

Gary Player

Mr. and Mrs. J. Barton Riley -PC -SC

Herbert T. Rorer -PC -SC

Mary Sales and Ed Strauss -PC

Lea Sherk

Kathy High and George Steele -SC

Tom and Mollie Suddath

Barbara H.  
and L. Frederick Sutherland -PC -SC

Julie D. Williams -PC -SC

BISHOPS SOCIETY  
($5,000 - $9,999)

Anonymous 

Mr. and Mrs. Albert C. Boris III

Mr. and Mrs. Edward P. Bromley, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. James M. Buck III -SC

Dr. Rosemary Cadigan -PC -SC

Stephen and Margaret Dana

Rodney D. Day III -PC -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Darrell L. DeMoss -SC

Edith Dixon

Mary B. Geisz  
and Keith T. Pryor -PC -SC -RGC

Carole D. Green

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Henriques

Susan McEwen-Fial

Mr. and Mrs. Robert M. Mueller -RGC

Dolores J. Provost

Mr. and Mrs. Gerald B. Rorer -SC

Margot Rowley and Chuck Gupta

Mr. and Mrs. Richard L. Smoot -PC -SC

Emily* and Harold* P. Starr -SC

John and Phyllis Taylor -SC

Mike and Betsey Useem -PC -SC

($2,500 - $4,999)

Anonymous 

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen Bitterman

Mr. and Mrs. Arthur S. Brown

William S. Bireley  
and Lisa Brunner-Bireley -SC -RGC

Bill and Sheryl Bullitt -SC

Mark F. Burns

Mr. and Mrs. Christopher Chojnacki

Stacey M. Duke-Middleton  
and Geoffrey Middleton -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Don Eavenson

Mr. and Mrs. Gordon B. Fowler, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Grant

Mr. and Mrs. Brian Greer

The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. Daniel G. P. Gutierrez

Mr. and Mrs. Henry Hauptfuhrer -SC

Stephen B. Heimann  
and Monika Hemmers -SC

Catherine R. Higgins -SC -RGC

The Hon. Renée Cardwell Hughes

Mr. and Mrs. James P. Linde

Mary L. C. McAdoo -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John J. McElroy III -SC

Mr. and Mrs. William H. Mundy

William H. Parsons -SC

Irma E. Peoples*

David and Deborah Schaaf -SC

Dr. Richard D. Schaaf -SC

Naudain I. Sellers

Susan C. Van Allen -SC

Dr. and Mrs. John C. Van Horne

David R. Wilmerding, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Michael R. Wisniewski

The Rev. and Mrs. William H. Wood III

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Woodward II

($1,000 - $2,499)

Anonymous 

The Rev. Kathryn A. Andonian  
and Dr. Marc H. Andonian -RGC

Elizabeth E. Bradburn-Assoian*  
and Dr. Richard K. Assoian -SC -RGC

Warren and Susan Ayres -SC

Elaine and Richard Bailey

Jane A. Barth -SC

The Rev. John D. Bartle and Lynn Bush

The Rt. Rev.  
and Mrs. Allen L. Bartlett, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Timothy D. Bauder -SC

Patricia Beck -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Jack R. Belsinger, Jr. -RGC

Barbara Billings -SC

Allen D. Black, Esq.  
and Mr. R. Randolph Apgar -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Richard Boyko

Elizabeth S. Browne -SC

Joan L. and Arthur F.* Brunner -SC -RGC

Laura and William C.* Buck -PC

The Rev. Kenneth R. Bullock -RGC

John and Marcie Burns -SC

Alan and Debbie Casnoff

Janet Castle

CITY MISSION LEGACY SOCIETY

City Mission Legacy Society members  
have included ECS in their legacy plans 
through their will or trust, a life-income  
gift, or other deferred gifts.

Anonymous 

Nora E. Adelmann

Belinda G. Ash

Jane A. Barth

Dorothea J. Bell

Mr. and Mrs. Rowland Bennett

Roy E. Bernat

Susan B. Betts

H. Lloyd Beyer III

Cordelia F. Biddle and H. Stephen Zettler

Barbara Billings

John M. Briggs

The Rev. C. Reed Brinkman  
and Paula J. Hansen

Kurt and Carol Brunner

William S. Bireley and Lisa Brunner-Bireley

Richard L. Craft

Mr. and Mrs. Darrell L. DeMoss

Dr. Charlotte J. Dunmore, Ph.D.

Eleanor Erskine

Mary B. Geisz and Keith T. Pryor

Freda Gowling

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Grant

Jacqueline M. and David E. Griffith

Dr. and Mrs. Richard A. Haggard

Mr. and Mrs. Christopher S. Hart

Cynthia and Martin Heckscher

Catherine R. Higgins

William J. D. Jordan

Mr. and Mrs. Gordon L. Keen, Jr.

Mimi and John Kepner

Carolyn A. Kidder

Barbara C. Kozemchak

Clifford W. Kozemchak

Judy A. Marsh

The Rev. and Mrs. Glenn M. Matis

Mr. and Mrs. John McConnell

Joan H. Menocal

Nina L. Milton

Virginia E. Musser

The Rev. Judith H. Parichy and Jerry Parichy

Edward M. Resovsky

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Ross

* = Deceased

PC = The Philanthropists’ Circle is 
comprised of those individuals who 
have made cumulative gifts of $100,000 
or more to ECS. Their extraordinary 
commitment exemplifies the very essence 
of philanthropy as the “desire to improve 
the welfare of humanity through charitable 
activities.” We are deeply grateful for their 
leadership support.

SC = Sustainers’ Circle members have made 
a gift to The ECS Fund for a minimum of 
15 consecutive years. Their consistent and 
unwavering support of ECS demonstrates 
their deep dedication to our mission.

RGC = The Recurring Giving Circle is 
comprised of those individuals who 
have established a continuous annual 
commitment to ECS.

For every goal we meet, fiscal and aspirational, 
we have you to thank. Our success would 
not be possible without the generosity of 
our supporters, parishes, foundations, and 
corporations who have joined us in the 
challenge against poverty in Philadelphia.
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Susan W. and Cummins* Catherwood

William E. Christman III -SC

Barbara M. Clothier -SC

Mrs. Tristam C. Colket, Jr.

Richard L. Craft -SC -RGC

The Rev. and Mrs. E. Clifford Cutler

Christopher and Betsy D'Angelo

William M. Davison, 4th -SC

Robert and Constance Dee -SC

MaryJo Delaney

Richard Dupuis, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. James G. Fannon -RGC

Dr. and Mrs. Brian G. Firth

Mr. and Mrs. Michael J. Flowers

Gay P. Gervin -SC

Virginia P. Goodrich

Don and Betty Graff -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Lee A. Gwatkin -RGC

Matt and Anne Hamilton

Nancy and Jeffrey Harrison

Joan H. Harrison

Marilyn C. Hastings -SC

Hewitt and Laura Heiserman -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Richard J. Henry -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Heywood -SC

Delores E. Hillas -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas H. Hipp -RGC

James H. Kelch, Jr. -SC

Michael Kelly

Nancy and Dick Klavans -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Fred W. Koberna

Mary E. Kohart, Esq. and Dean R. Phillips

Clifford W. Kozemchak -PC -SC

The Rt. Rev. Edward L. Lee, Jr.  
and Mrs. Kathryn F. Lee -SC

Madeline E. Miller*  
and H. Gordon E. Leggett, Jr.

Nicholas Lindberg and Jean Hosutt -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Wyatt MacGaffey

Bonnie and Barry McCabe -SC

Mrs. William L. McLean III -SC

Missy and Robert McQuiston

Kristine E. Messner  
and Thomas M. Petro -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Howard L. Meyers -PC -SC

Michael Martin Mills -SC

Nina L. Milton -SC

Carolyn S. Montgomery

H. John Morris -SC

Cynthia R. Muse -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Lewis L. Neilson, Jr.

Linda and Charles Nelsen -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Bert O'Neill, Jr. -SC

Jonathan E. and Lisa J. Otto

Mr. and Mrs. Lanny R. Patten

Mr. and Mrs. H. L. Perry Pepper -SC

Alice and John Randolph -RGC

Dr. Carol Raviola

Mr. and Mrs. Phelps T. Riley

Dr. and Mrs. Andrew B. Roberts -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Donald H. Roberts, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Robertson, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. John C. Rodgers, Jr.

Jim B. Schaefer -SC

The Rev. Dr. Joseph Schaller  
and The Rev. Dr. Phillip C. Bennett -RGC

Craig and Billie Snyder -SC

Robert and Robin Spencer -SC

Mary Starr

The Very Rev. Judith A. Sullivan

Dr. and Mrs. Russell H. Sullivan -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Wayne S. Thomas

Gail H. Trimble -SC

The Rev. and Mrs. Richard L. Ullman -SC

Walter and Esther Underhill

The Rev. Peter T. Vanderveen  
and Patricia Westervelt Bennett -RGC

Joanne T. Welsh -PC -SC

Kent and Sara Weymouth -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. White, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Wilmerding -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Wineland -SC

Martha C. and Claude E.* Wintner -SC

Tom and Susan Zug -SC

ECS STEWARDS 
($500 - $999)

Anonymous -SC -RGC 

Evelyn C. Aaron -SC

Lynne M. Abraham, Esq.

Nora E. Adelmann -SC

The Rev. Carolyn Baird and Robert Baird

Jeff and Katie Bairstow

Nathalie and Harvey Bartle -SC

Dr. Kathleen M. Beaver, M.D.

Timothy A. Berger

H. Lloyd Beyer III -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Norman Bing

Martin M. Bodtmann -SC

Mary T. Brewster -SC

Ira Brind and Stacey Spector

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Brodrecht

Dr. and Mrs. Stephen Brown D.D.S.

Melissa R. Buckingham -RGC

Dr. and Mrs. Jerome G. Buescher -SC -RGC

Theodore Clattenburg, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Peter O. Clauss -SC

Maria L. Crawford -SC

Mark E. Crouse

Larry E. Dahl -SC

Ineke M. Dikland

Elisabeth Doolan

Dr. and Mrs. Donald Duclow -SC

Karen Y. Duffy -SC

Dr. Charlotte J. Dunmore, Ph.D. -PC

John H. Erickson and Harry Zaleznik

Mr. and Mrs. Barrett E. Farnham, Jr.

Ritson and Julie Ferguson

Mr. and Mrs. Jeffrey E. Fleming

Mr. and Mrs. Peter Fleming

Giby Garnier -SC -RGC

Elizabeth H. Gemmill

Ida E. Guckes -SC

Dr. and Mrs. Richard A. Haggard -SC

Emy and Michael Halpert -SC

Nancy G. Harris -SC

Jane M. Hastings

Mr. and Mrs. Barry J. Hitchen

Leslie Hutchings

William Patrick Johnson -RGC

Timothy C. Jost  
and Rosemary A. Reshetar -RGC

Mimi and John Kepner -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kolakowski -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Bevan Lawson

Mr. and Mrs. Alan S. Levy

Elaine Markezin and Ross Veltri -SC

Dorothy and Bob McCabe -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Oliver G. Mellet

Joan H. Menocal -RGC

Ann Meredith and Joseph G. Wingert

Barbara Morse

Kelly A. Moylan

Virginia E. Musser -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Earl Needhammer

Jane T. Nyiri -SC

Gary Ottmann

Kimberly Ann Perry -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Phinney -SC

Robert T. Powers -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John Pregmon

Sarah D. and Philip* Price -SC

Trevor B. Price and Megan L. Sheetz

Dr. Agnes M. Rash  
and Dr. Robert L. Grimm

Wendy Raspanti

Louise B. Rees -SC

Barbara S. Rolison -SC

Catherine Ruhling* -SC -RGC

Myrtle and Hugh Ryan

Mr. and Mrs. John F. Satterfield

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Scholer

Mr. and Mrs. John J. Schuster, Esq.

Dr. and Mrs. Alan H. Shechtman

Chuck and Ruth Silver

The Rev. Dr. Lula Grace M. Smart  
-SC -RGC

C. Stewart and Sidney B. Spahr -SC

Harriette L. Starr, M.D.

S. Jan Stephano

David and Donna Stone -RGC

Brenda R. Sullivan -RGC

John T. Swartzendruber -RGC

Ardith L. Talbott

Pamela Thaxter

Mr. and Mrs. Torence J. Trout

Mr. and Mrs. James E. Van Merkensteijn

Katharyn C. Voit, Esq.

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas R. Wilson

Gerard L. and Elizabeth T. Yarnall

($250 - $499)

Anonymous –SC 

Dr. and Mrs. Roger M. Allen

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas A. Allen

The Rev. and Mrs. David R. Anderson

Mr. and Mrs. Peter W. Andruss

Mrs. Duffield Ashmead III -SC

Vance A. Bachman -SC

Ellen and Robert Kavash

Mr. and Mrs. Rowland Bennett -RGC

Roy E. Bernat -SC

Jeanne L. Bernosky -SC

Susan B. Betts -PC -SC

Nathaniel Blevins

Edward G. Boehne -SC

Helen R. Bosley -SC

The Rev. C. Reed Brinkman  
and Paula J. Hansen -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Samuel Brumbaugh -RGC

James G. and Sara C.* Brunnquell

The Rev. Judith M. M. Buck-Glenn  
and Gary Glenn -SC -RGC

Carol W. Butcher -SC

Lorna Campbell-Seely  
and Edgar C. Seely III -SC

Sana Chawla

Mr. and Mrs. Stephen M. Clowery

Denise Colliers

Col. William A. Connelly -SC

Sarah Coulson

Lindsay S. Crosby -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Dennis Cunningham -SC

Janet Deatrick

Mr. and Mrs. Dominick DeCaprio

Katherine and Michael Dell

Suzanne E. and Merrill M.* Detweiler -SC

Eugenie and David Dieck

George Dodge

The Rev. Charles DuBois

Ted and Marian Duncombe

Mr. and Mrs. John J. Ehlinger, Jr.

Darryl J. Ford, Ph.D.  
and Dr. Gail T. Sullivan

Janet Giersch -RGC

Shirley Gracie

Mr. and Mrs. J. Bruce Hamilton

Delroy and Sonia Harrison

Teresa D. Harrison, Ph.D.  
and Michael A. Schaeffer

Mr. and Mrs. Christopher S. Hart -SC -RGC

Ann and Paul Haslanger

Jean C. Hemphill and Robert K. Warner, Jr.

Philip A. Holmes

Mr. and Mrs. James R. Holt, Jr.

Kevin Hook -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Bruce A. Horne

Mr. and Mrs. Patrick M. Houston -RGC

Barbara C. Kimberly -SC

Mr. and Mrs. John M. Klarman -SC

Jane M. Kamp and Thomas Lloyd -RGC

Joseph and Vanessa Lowry -SC

George P. Luskus, Esq.  
and Marsha J. Blake

Jessica Lynch -RGC

Derrick McBride

Mr. and Mrs. Brian P. McCleary -SC

Jane E. McKinney -SC -RGC

Elizabeth Ray McLean -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Frank Mohapp

The Rev. David J. Morris -RGC

Perc and Sally Moser -SC

Terry and Paul Hirshorn

David J. Nice and Marian W. Wentworth

Jeffrey H. Nicholas, Esq.  
and Elizabeth D. Sigety

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Noll

Margaret M. O'Brien

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Ozols

Susan Perry

David and Susan Pingree

Mr. and Mrs. James G. Powick

Barbara R. Reeves-Cohen -SC

Edward M. Resovsky

Louisa C. Ridgway

Karen D. Rinaldi -SC -RGC

The Rev. Frances Anne Ritchings -RGC

The Rev. Barbara B. Rivers -SC

The Rev. and Mrs. David B. Rivers -SC

Joan C. Roberts

Mr. and Mrs. Charles J. Rusbasan

Chris and Eileen Satullo

John and Elaine Schaefer

Kathleen Schaefer

Susan and Steven Schindler -SC

Richard and Lee Schultz

Cornelia H. Seidel -SC

William H. Sell, Jr.

Lucy Bell Sellers -SC

Jeanne Sigler and James Fratto

Dr. and Mrs. B. Davison Smith, Jr. -SC

Rheta R. Smith

Mr. and Mrs. John Smyth, Sr.

Susan W. Spencer

Tad Sperry and Ellen D. Harvey

Joly W. Stewart -SC

Marilou P. Stewart

Mr. and Mrs. Charles Stuard

Alester E. Teagle

Elizabeth D. Ten Have -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Thatcher, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Darryle Tillman -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Burton S. Todd

Pamela D. Trimingham

Ross and Mary Lou Unruh -SC

Lisa Wagner
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Dr. Mary B. Walker

Joan C. Wallick

Sallie and James Warden

Dr. and Mrs. Andrew C. Wechsler

Randy and Carol Williamson -SC -RGC

Mr. and Mrs. Alan M. Windle

Caroline P. Wistar -SC

Anne J. Wright

($125 - $249)

Anonymous -SC 

James and Sandra Arnold

Joshua D. Ballard

Charlotte C. Betancourt

Keith and Mimo Betten

Gail P. Boorse -SC

Nathan Brockman

Christine W. Broome

Peter R. Burgum

Robert P. Carver

Nancy E. Collins and Richard S. Sperry

Elisabeth Crago -RGC

Marjorie R. Dahlager -SC

Dr. and Mrs. Michael D'Antonio

John and Helen Davies

Virginia T. Dean

Mr. and Mrs. Michael F. Donoghue

Marcy Gefter

Nancy J. Gellman

Elliot Gerson

Jerene V. Good -RGC

Sarah M. Gregg

Dr. and Mrs. John P. Grigger

Mr. and Mrs. R. Victor Haas -SC

Carol Hart Harris

Mr. and Mrs. Karl K. Henry, Jr.

Ellen J. Herr -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Robert B. Hobbs, Jr. -RGC

Antoinette C. Hoffacker

Adele Holmes and Elaine Holmes

Mary T. Houghton -SC

Harry and Barbara Hoyt -SC

Eleanor F. Humes -SC

Susan L. Hunsicker -RGC

Frank M. Johnson, Ph.D.

William J. D. Jordan -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Morris C. Kellett

The Rev. Barbara A. Kelley* -SC

Chris and Cathy Kerr

William M. Keyser

Carolyn A. Kidder -SC -RGC

William L. Kufta

Francis N. LaMay

Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Landley

Frederick F. Lansill

Susan S. LaRosa

Charles W. Lentz, Jr. -SC

Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Levesque

Tom Lloyd

Nancy MacRae

Alexei Main

Treva and John McLaughlin

Dr. Sky R. Monarch

Natalie M. Montgomery -SC

David Q. Otwell and Dr. Mary J. Welsh

K. Gregory Oviatt

Cliff and Ellen Pemberton

Francis and Barbara Pettit

Emily B. Pickering and Zachary D. Redlitz

Mr. and Mrs. Paul V. Plourde -SC -RGC

Michael C. Prestegord

Mr. and Mrs. Andrew C. Reindel

Mr. and Mrs. Quintin F. Robinson -SC

Robertson Rushton -SC

The Rev. Timothy B. Safford  
and Lynn Karoly -RGC

Barbara J. Sibley -SC

Mawusi R. Simmons

Roger and Patricia Stikeleather

Lonny R. Strum

Georgene Y. Taylor -RGC

Grant M. Thomas III

The Rev. Deacon Barbara K. Tobin -RGC

Michael N. Trbovich, Jr.  
and Sheila M. McKenna

Martin P. Trimble  
and Dr. Colette de Marneffe -SC

Dr. Carl E. Weir and Katherine Ball-Weir

Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Wise, Jr.

MEMORIAL GIFTS

In memory of Elna B. Bachman 
Vance A. Bachman

In memory of Mr.  
and Mrs. Charles Bangert, Jr. 
Mr. and Mrs. Lee A. Gwatkin

In memory of Patricia J. Boehne, Ph.D. 
Edward G. Boehne

In memory of The Rev. Arthur F. Brunner 
Kurt and Carol Brunner 
John and Marcie Burns 
Jacqueline M. and David E. Griffith, 
and ECS Staff 
Mr. and Mrs. Paul McGonigle 
The Rev. John E. Midwood 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Robertson, Jr. 
Deborah K. Sullivan

In memory of Marianne Rozycka Dahl 
Larry E. Dahl

In memory of Jack and Louise Gross 
Marcy Gefter

In memory of Jean B. Herman 
Ralph E. Herman

In memory of Vera Rebecca Grace Herndon 
Bruce Herndon

In memory of Roger S. Hillas 
Delores E. Hillas

In memory of Ghretta Scott Hinton 
Ola S. Bass

In memory of Virginia F. Holmes 
Adele Holmes and Elaine Holmes

In memory of Frank T. Innes, Jr. 
Mary T. Brewster

In memory of Frances and Howard Kellogg 
The Rev. Thomas L. McClellan

In memory of Caroline and Felix Kolakowski 
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kolakowski

In memory of Marie J. Lennan 
Leslie Hutchings

In memory of Marjorie Little 
Richard Dupuis, Jr.

In memory of The Rev. James G. Ludwig 
Susan and George Bishop

In memory of W. Duke  
and Lydia Delany Murphy 
Isabel Spackman Trust

In memory of Jane and John Newhall 
Ann Meredith and Joseph G. Wingert

In memory of The Rev. F. Lee Richards 
Emy and Michael Halpert

In memory of Rob Rogers 
C. Stewart and Sidney B. Spahr

In memory of Charles G. Scott 
Ola S. Bass

In memory of Margaret L. Scudder 
Margaret Whitehead

In memory of William and Betty-Jean Sell 
William H. Sell, Jr.

In memory of Dorothy Stacy-Drysba 
Anonymous

In memory of Martha L. Teagle  
and Marie L. Faison 
Alester E. Teagle

In memory of The Rev. Henry Terre-Blanche 
Philip A. Holmes

In memory of Mayme J. Washington 
Carol W. Butcher

In memory of Mayme J. Washington 
Mr. and Mrs. Darryle Tillman

In memory of Raymond H. Welsh 
Mr. and Mrs. James M. Buck III

HONORARY GIFTS

In honor of The Rev. W. Frank Allen 
James and Sandra Arnold

In honor of The Rev. David R. Anderson 
Mr. and Mrs. Arthur S. Brown

In honor of your late father,  
Rev. Richard K. Bauder 
Mr. and Mrs. Timothy D. Bauder

In honor of Suzanne Biemiller  
and Rob MacRae 
Nancy MacRae

In honor of Carol and Kurt Brunner 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles A. Robertson, Jr.

In honor of Joan and Arthur Brunner 
Kurt and Carol Brunner 
William S. Bireley  
and Lisa Brunner-Bireley

In honor of Mary Louise Bulmer 
Margaret Polson

In honor of Sharon Dooley 
Anne M. Graham

In honor of William C. Dornan 
Dr. and Mrs. Michael A. Sostok

In honor of Madison Gallia 
Sandi Richards

In honor of Good Friends and Neighbors 
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Scholer

In honor of David E. Griffith 
Anonymous 
Mr. and Mrs. Peter O. Clauss 
The Rev. and Mrs. E. Clifford Cutler 
Christopher and Betsy D'Angelo 
Nancy DeLaura 
Suzanne E. Detweiler 
Ineke M. Dikland 
Edith Dixon 
Richard W. Doherty 
Sharon Dooley 
Caroline A. Dunleavy 
Mr. and Mrs. Barrett E. Farnham, Jr. 
Marcy Gefter 
Don and Betty Graff 
Carole D. Green 
Joan K. Harvey 
Mr. and Mrs. Henry Hauptfuhrer 
Cynthia and Martin Heckscher 
F. Allen Itgen 
Louise R. Johnston 
Michael Kelly 
Barbara C. Kimberly 
Juanita Kosow-Lawless 
Frederick F. Lansill 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert J. Levesque 
Mr. and Mrs. James P. Linde 
Jane M. Kamp and Thomas Lloyd 

George P. Luskus, Esq.  
and Ms. Marsha J. Blake 
Elizabeth Ray McLean 
George H. McNeely IV 
Nina L. Milton 
Dr. Sky R. Monarch 
Perc and Sally Moser 
Virginia E. Musser 
Mr. and Mrs. John T. Myers 
Jonathan E. and Lisa J. Otto 
David Q. Otwell and Dr. Mary J. Welsh 
Mr. and Mrs. Robert Ozols 
Cliff and Ellen Pemberton 
Michael C. Prestegord 
Sarah D. Price 
Louise B. Rees 
Mr. and Mrs. Phelps T. Riley 
The Rev. Barbara B. Rivers 
Mr. and Mrs. Douglas A. Rowland 
Buck and Mary Scott 
Cornelia H. Seidel 
Mr. and Mrs. Joseph W. Shaw, Jr. 
Captain and Mrs. Carl F. Sheppard, Jr. 
Mawusi Renée Simmons 
The Rev. Dr. Lula Grace M. Smart 
Tad Sperry and Ellen D. Harvey 
Lonny R. Strum 
Tom and Mollie Suddath 
Ardith L. Talbott 
Albert S. Tedesco 
Mr. and Mrs. Richard W. Thatcher, Jr. 
Pamela D. Thomas 
Gail H. Trimble 
Walter and Esther Underhill 
Burton R. Viscusi  
and Masako I. Hamada, Ed.D. 
I. Newton Wade, Jr. 
Tom and Susan Zug

In honor of Mr. and Mrs. John L. Harrison 
Mr. and Mrs. Lewis L. Neilson, Jr.

In honor of Cindy Heckscher 
Steve and Oksana Heckscher 
Elizabeth P. Pearson 
Trevor B. Price and Megan L. Sheetz

In honor of James Kelch's 85th Birthday 
The Rev. John E. Midwood

In honor of Lia Key 
Melissa Williams

In honor of Henry Kwiecinski  
and Caroline West 
Marjorie R. Dahlager

In honor of David and Margaret Langfitt 
John and Elaine Schaefer

In honor of The Langfitt Family 
Kathleen Schaefer

In honor of The MacRae  
and Biemiller Family 
Katherine and Michael Dell

In honor of Jessica Main 
Jared Chase 
Theresa DeAngelis

In honor of Martin Luther King Jr. Day 
Jennifer A. Ermilio

In honor of John and Barbara McCutcheon 
Kurt and Carol Brunner

In honor of Halise McKinney 
Jane E. McKinney

In honor of Joan Menocal 
Donald G. Carlin

In honor of The Rev. Daniel T. Moore 
Michael Kelly

In honor of Carol Neilson 
Ann Meredith and Joseph G. Wingert

In honor of Our Family, Friends,  
and Colleagues 
Teresa D. Harrison, Ph.D.  
and Michael A. Schaeffer

In honor of Margaret Polson 
Mary Louise M. Bulmer

In honor of Charles and Tricia Robertson 
Kurt and Carol Brunner

In honor of Margaret Schneider 
Mr. and Mrs. Lewis L. Neilson, Jr.

In honor of Victoria Crago Sicks 
Elisabeth Crago 
Gabrielle Gary

In honor of John P. Smith 
Bill and Jan Lutz

In honor of Katherine Sprissler-Klein 
Anne Sprissler

In honor of Barne Summers' Birthday 
Ann Meredith and Joseph G. Wingert

In honor of Maria Rella Tedesco 
Albert S. Tedesco

In honor of Gail Trimble 
Martin P. Trimble  
and Dr. Colette de Marneffe

In honor of Pamela Haynes Walsh 
Sarah M. Gregg

In honor of Carl Weir 
Dr. Carl E. Weir and Katherine Ball-Weir

In honor of Mary G. West 
Laura S. Melnick and Mark R. Dahlager

PARISH SUPPORT

African Episcopal Church of St. Thomas

Christ Church, Ithan

Church of St. James the Greater, Bristol

Church of St. James, Kingsessing

Church of St. Luke and the Epiphany

Church of St. Martin-in-the-Fields, 
Chestnut Hill

Church of the Incarnation, Morrisville

Church of the Redeemer, Bryn Mawr

Nevil Memorial Church of St. George

Philadelphia Cathedral

St. Andrew's Church, West Vincent

St. David's Church, Radnor
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St. Francis-in-the-Fields, Sugartown

St. George St. Barnabas Church

St. Luke's Church, Newtown

St. Mary's Church, Ardmore

St. Mary's Church, Wayne

St. Paul's Church, Oaks

St. Peter's Church in the Great Valley

St. Peter's Church, Glenside

St. Thomas' Church, Whitemarsh

Trinity Church, Coatesville

Trinity Church, Swarthmore

FOUNDATION, GOVERNMENT, 
AND OTHER ORGANIZATIONS

Anonymous 

The 1830 Family Foundation

A Blade of Grass Fund of the Central 
Pennsylvania Community Foundation

Affleck Family Charitable Fund  
of Schwab Charitable

AmazonSmile Foundation

American Endowment Foundation

America's Charities

The Dexter F.  
and Dorothy H. Baker Foundation

Bank of America Charitable Gift Fund

Shirley and Morrison C. Boyd Fund  
of The Philadelphia Foundation

The Brind Foundation

Bromley Family Fund of the Princeton 
Area Community Foundation

Terrie and Art Brown Charitable Fund of 
the American Endowment Foundation

Bryn Mawr Presbyterian Church

Bryn Mawr Trust

The Buck Family Fund of National 
Philanthropic Trust 

Louis N. Cassett Foundation

Catherwood Family Fund of  
The Philadelphia Foundation

Central Pennsylvania  
Community Foundation

The Chatham Foundation

Citizens Charitable Foundation  
Employee Campaign

Cressida Fund of Vanguard Charitable

Delaware County Interactive Gaming 
Revenue Authority

The Dolfinger-McMahon Foundation

The Elsevier Foundation

Espe Family Charitable Fund of the 
American Endowment Foundation

Falconhead Foundation

Ferguson Family Fund of  
Vanguard Charitable

First Presbyterian Church of Philadelphia

Firth Family of the Fidelity Charitable  
Gift Fund

Peter & Margaret Fleming Family Fund  
of the Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund

Flowers Family Foundation

Foundation for Delaware County

General Society of Colonial Wars

Germeshausen Foundation

Gerrity Family Fund at the  
National Philanthropic Trust

Give Lively Foundation, Inc.

The Giving Block

Glenmede Investment and Wealth 
Management

Jacqueline M. Griffith Fund of  
Vanguard Charitable

Hamilton Family Charitable Trust

Health Promotion Council

Independence Blue Cross

Independence Foundation

Todd Jackson and Jyl Harrington  
of the Schwab Charitable Fund

W. S. Johnston Foundation

Jones-Lippincott Family Foundation

JP Morgan Charitable Giving Fund

Kelly Family Northern Trust's 
Conservation Fund of the Northern  
Trust Charitable

Patricia Kind Family Foundation

The Thomas and Carolyn Langfitt 
Foundation

Larking Hill Foundation

Brook J. Lenfest Foundation of  
The Philadelphia Foundation

The Lenfest Institute for Journalism

Christian R. and Mary F. Lindback 
Foundation

The Christopher Ludwick Foundation

MacElree Family Foundation

Marino Reynolds Family Trust of the 
Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund

McEwen Family Scholarship Fund  
at Modern Group Ltd

The McEwen-Fial Family Foundation

The McLean Contributionship

Howard & Barbara Meyers Charitable 
Fund of the Bank of America Charitable 
Gift Fund

Montgomery Family Fund of Schwab 
Charitable Fund

Mundy Family Fund of the Morgan 
Stanley Global Impact Funding Trust

National Philanthropic Trust

Robert and Ann Newburger  
Foundation Inc.

Norwood Foundation of the  
National Philanthropic Trust

Nunns Fund of Episcopal Diocese  
of Philadelphia

Penn's Way Employee Campaign

Pennsylvania Department of Education

Pennsylvania Department of  
Human Services

The Philadelphia Foundation

Philadelphia Office of Homeless Services

Leo and Peggy Pierce Family Foundation

Gary and Vivienne Player Foundation

Princeton Area Community  
Foundation, Inc.

Public Health Management Corporation

Raynier Institute & Foundation

Renaissance Charitable Foundation Inc.

Gretchen and Jay Riley Gift Fund  
through Fidelity Charitable

The Sales-Straus Family Charitable Fund 
of Vanguard Charitable

Samueli Foundation

John and Marilyn Schuster of the  
Morgan Stanley Global Impact 
Funding Trust

Schwab Charitable Fund

Sellers Family Fund of Fidelity Charitable

Joseph Kennard Skilling Trust

Social Current

Society of Colonial Wars in The 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania

Isabel Spackman Trust

The Stratton Foundation

TD Ameritrade Clearing

The Trust for Public Land

United Way of Greater Philadelphia  
and Southern New Jersey

United Way of Suncoast

Unruh Family of the Schwab  
Charitable Fund

Upsalquitch Fund of the J.P. Morgan 
Charitable Giving Fund

Wells Fargo Clearing Services, LLC

Joan C. Wells Fund of  
The Philadelphia Foundation

Warwick and Mollie Wheeler Charitable 
Fund at Schwab Charitable

Susan and Peter Wilmerding Fund  
of Vanguard Charitable

Windmill Foundation

Quita Woodward Foundation Trust

CORPORATIONS

Anonymous 

Amazon Capital

Aqua Pennsylvania, Inc.

Aramark

BBLA Foundation, Inc.

BNY Mellon Community Partnership - 
Employees Funds

Brown Brothers Harriman and Company

Cencora, Inc.

Comcast NBCUniversal Employee 
Campaign

Costco Wholesale Corporation

Exelon Employee Giving Campaign

Gartner, Inc. Employee Campaign

Johnson & Johnson Family of Companies 
Employee Campaign

Microsoft Rewards / Give with Bing

PNC Wealth Management

Raymond James Financial, Inc.

The Rorer Foundation, Inc.

UBS Financial Services, Inc.

Vanguard Community Fund  
Employee Campaign

GIFT-IN-KIND –  
INDIVIDUALS

Anonymous 

Jane P. Abbott

Dr. and Mrs. H. Franklin Allen

Mr. and Mrs. Thomas A. Allen

Jessica Arrajo

Jody Artur

Amy Barrickman

The Rev. Judith L. T. Beck

Keith and Mimo Betten

Barbara Billings

Richard R. Bocchini

Priscilla Bradshaw Page

Elizabeth S. Browne

Kurt and Carol Brunner

Dr. and Mrs. Jerome G. Buescher

Marylee Bunting

Peter R. Burgum

The Rev. Carolyn Cavaness

Eleanor Chestnut

Denise Colliers

Margaret S. Cooke

Sarah Coulson

Michael Coyle

Dale A. Cranmer and William H. Hunt

Cynthia Crumlish

Marjorie R. Dahlager

Dr. and Mrs. Michael D'Antonio

Anna Darling

Mr. and Mrs. Adam Davis

Janet Deatrick

Cheryl Dobleske

Mr. and Mrs. Scott G. Drackley

Mr. and Mrs. Robert Duncan

Kathleen Dunn

Stephanie Felder

Patricia A. Fusco

Kathy Gamble

Mary B. Geisz and Keith T. Pryor

Anna and Tom Gerrity

Janet Giersch

Laura Gilliam

Mr. and Mrs. Dan Goode

Katherine S. Hall

Emy and Michael Halpert

Dr. and Mrs. LeRoy M. Hammond III

Garth Harrison

Joan H. Harrison

Cynthia and Martin Heckscher

Carol H. Henn

Eleanor T. Hertel

Catherine R. Higgins

Mr. and Mrs. Patrick M. Houston

Barbara H. Johnson

Mary Anne D. Justice

Kelvin Kilson

Kristen N. Kobaly

Mr. and Mrs. Fred W. Koberna

Mr. and Mrs. Joseph Kolakowski

Joanne Kundrat

Emilia C. Lievano and William T. Fitzgerald

Diane Lochel

Erin Lockard

Marilyn MacGregor

Linda K. McConnell

Kevin McDowell

Mr. and Mrs. Nathan McElveen

Sarah McGovern

Elizabeth Ray McLean

Nathan McWilliam

Dr. and Mrs. Frank J. Meloni

Mr. and Mrs. F. Joseph Merlino

The Rev. John E. Midwood

Judith A. Moneta

Perc and Sally Moser

Dr. and Mrs. Wilbur W. Oaks

Margaret M. O'Brien

Haley Pawliczek

Cliff and Ellen Pemberton

Mr. and Mrs. H. L. Perry Pepper

Susan Perry

Nancy Pontone

Mr. and Mrs. Coy W. Purcell

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Quinn

Mr. and Mrs. Kenneth C. Rideout, Jr.

Mr. and Mrs. Chris Scanga

Judith Schofield

Angela M. Scott

Mr. and Mrs. Carl M. Scott

Cornelia H. Seidel

Marion H. Shumway

Jennifer Skoff

Tad Sperry and Ellen D. Harvey

Jeralyn Svanda

The Rev. Deacon Barbara K. Tobin

Mike and Betsey Useem

Mr. and Mrs. John T. Walder

Charlotte Watts

Dianne M. Williams and Grant A. Williams

George B. Willis and Matthew L. Hall

The Rev. and Mrs. William H. Wood III

Anne J. Wright

Tom and Susan Zug

GIFT-IN-KIND –  
ORGANIZATIONS  
AND PARISHES

Anonymous 

African Episcopal Church of St. Thomas

Aramark

Bryn Mawr Presbyterian Church

Calvary St. Augustine

Christ Church, Ithan

Christ Church, Philadelphia

Church of St. Martin-in-the-Fields, 
Chestnut Hill

Church of the Incarnation, Morrisville

Church of the Redeemer, Bryn Mawr

First Presbyterian Church of Philadelphia

Johnson & Johnson Family of Companies 
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Matching Gift Program

Net Centers

Philabundance (Hunger Relief Center)

Philadelphia Cathedral

Philadelphia Marriott Downtown

Philadelphia Police Department -  
19th District

St. Christopher's Church, Gladwyne

St. David's Church, Radnor

St. George St. Barnabas Church

St. Thomas' Church, Whitemarsh

The Haverford School

West Catholic High School

VOLUNTEERS – INDIVIDUALS

Elaine M. Allen

Joya A. Allen

Heather Alleva

Kenneth Anderson

Khadijah Atwell and McKayla Atwell

Saniya Bilal

Ashley Bleu

Kaedyn Bollinger

Charles Brennan

Nathan Brockman

Kurt W. Brunner, CFA

Kani Campbell

David Castro-Diephouse

Serenity Charity

John G. Chou, Esq.

Dr. Cynthia Closs

Amy Coburn

Margaret S. Cooke

Courtney Coutts

Alyssa Dam

Cecilia D'Arms

Donna DeVillars

Niall J Doherty

Mr. and Mrs. Carl R. Dolby

Sherry Dong

Stacey M. Duke-Middleton

Charles T. Ealy, Jr.

Loniyah Emile and Lakeisha Emile

Kyle S. Evans

Shayla Felton-Dorsey

Katherin Foulke 

Adeline Frank

Joshua Funches

John Gallo

Mary B. Geisz, Ph.D.

Hank Goldring

Sheela Gompers

Carole D. Green

Tahaja Green

Hannah Greenfield

Helen A. Hadden

Dana Hall

Marian L. Hardy

Colin Harkins 

Yordanos Hart-Carmichael 

Cynthia P. Heckscher

Larry Henderson

Richard Henriques

Catherine R. Higgins

John House

Angus Jackson

Sandra and Aiden Judd

Virginia Kyle

Betty G. Lloyd-Vasquez

Kate Lustgarten 

Kelsey Malone

Adrienne Mann

Danyelle McClain

Erykah McClain

Rhena McClain

Mary McCusker

Courtney McGee

Jeff Meckler

Liam Megow 

Blen Mensesha

Barbara Moore

Robert M. Mueller

Cynthia R. Muse

Mackenzie Paine 

Hanul Park

March W. Pepper

Brian Pitts

Michael Pleasant

Michael Plumton and Derrick Fournier

Kathleen Poliski

Katlin Priesing

Michelle Pullins

Samatha Rahn

Alice and John Randolph

Amina Q. Ravenell

Rosalie Rudegeair

Ryan Ruggiero

Raia Santos

Karen Schoenewaldt

Peg Schofield

Nora Sicher

Christian Silva

Mawusi R. Simmons

John Sinclair

Avani Singh

Janemarie Smith

Mr. and Mrs. Michael Soar

Mildred H. Stuempfig

Mollie A. Suddath

Brenda R. Sullivan

The Very Rev. Judith A. Sullivan

Wanda Tarawaly

John F. Tate

Helen L. Teng

Erica Thunberg

Gina Tomkowich

Carolyne Totherow

Betsey Useem

Sallie L. Van Merkensteijn

Thomas Vieiradias

Julia Villaseñor

Thomas Watson

Joy K. White

Kym Wright

VOLUNTEERS – ORGANIZATIONS

Clarifi Consumer Credit Counsel Service 
of Delaware Valley

Comcast/Locust

Early Head Start Children's Hospital  
of Philadelphia

Episcopal Academy  
5th - 10th grade students

Impact Center

Lazarex Cancer Wellness Hub

Gerry McKenzie

New River Presbyterian Church

Oak

Our Mother of Good Counsel

PA CareerLink

St. Christopher's Church, Gladwyne

Trinity Memorial Church

University of Pennsylvania- 
Social Policy and Practice

Vine Memorial Baptist Church

HONORARY BOARD  
OF TRUSTEES, 2023

Richard A. Ashley, CPA

The Rt. Rev. Allen L. Bartlett, Jr.

William C. Bullitt, Esq.

Donald R. Caldwell

Julia DeMoss

Gay P. Gervin

The Rev. Donald T. Graff

James H. Kelch, Jr.

John C. S. Kepner, Esq.

Miriam P. Kepner

Clifford W. Kozemchak

David D. Langfitt, Esq.

John Pickering

Richard L. Smoot

Mollie A. Suddath

Gail H. Trimble

Dixie G. Wigton

Julie D. Williams

John L. Wineland

COMMITTEE MEMBERS, 2023 

Jeffrey A. Beachell, Esq. 

Stephen Bitterman 

William H. Farran

Clifford W. Kozemchak

Emily B. Pickering

John Pickering

Betty M. Stagg

The Rev. Thomas J. Szczerba, Jr.

The Rev. Peter T. Vanderveen

We respectfully submit the following 
two omissions from last year's report: 

In memory of Marianne Rozycka Dahl  
Larry E. Dahl

ECS STEWARDS, ($500 - $999) 

Mr. and Mrs. John L. Wineland  

My humanity is bound 
up in yours, for we can 
only be human together.
DESMOND TUTU
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BOARD OF TRUSTEES, FY2023

The Rt. Rev. Daniel  
G. P. Gutiérrez 
Chairman

John G. Chou, Esq.  
President

The Very Rev. Judith A. Sullivan 
Vice President

Stacey M. Duke-Middleton 
Secretary

Robert M. Mueller 
Treasurer 

L. Frederick Sutherland 
President Emeritus

Kurt W. Brunner, CFA

Alan E. Casnoff

Matthew J. Espe

Earl M. Forte III, Esq. 

Mary B. Geisz, Ph.D.

The Rev. Phillip Geliebter

Cynthia P. Heckscher

Richard Henriques

Catherine R. Higgins, Ph.D.

Judge Renée Cardwell Hughes 

John L. Jackson, Jr., Ph.D.

Roger L. Jones

Mary E. Kohart, Esq.

Cheryl Beth Kuchler

Steve Lyons, CFA

Bill Marino

The Rev. John E. Midwood

Cynthia R. Muse

John Randolph

Mary E. Sales 

Holly K. Srogota, Esq.

David E. Griffith 
Executive Director

EXECUTIVE TEAM

David E. Griffith 
Executive Director

Lindsay A. Albright, MSW, LSW 
Chief Operating Officer

Victoria R. Bennett, MHS 
Chief Inclusion and  
Advocacy Officer

Nathan Brockman 
Chief Communications Officer

Mark A. Davis 
Chief Technology Officer

Carol Neilson  
Chief Advancement Officer 

Soneyet Muhammad  
Chief Programs Officer

Angela Vandegrift, CPA  
Chief Financial Officer  

James Wright, MSHRM  
Chief Human Resources Officer

LEADERSHIP TEAM

Melvina Banti 
Assistant Director of Out-of-School 
Time and Youth Programs

Caroline A. Dunleavy, MA, MAR 
Senior Director of Advocacy

Pamela D. Egleston, MSW, LSW 
Director of Health and Wellness 
Programming

Kyle Evans 
Chaplain

Cynthia L. Teagle-Gale 
Director of Talent Development

Christian Holland, MDiv, MBA 
Senior Director of Out-of-School 
Time and Youth Programs

Colleen Kolakowski 
Accounting Manager

Stephanie Korber 
Director of Opportunity 
Development

Jessica Lynch 
Director of Donor Relations

Jessica Main, MSW, LSW 
Director of The ECS Fund

Rhena McClain 
Director of St. Barnabas 
Community Resource Center

Hannah Morehead, MSW 
Director of Learning  
and Evaluation

Neibert Richards, MSW, LSW 
Director of Permanent Housing

Mawusi Renée Simmons 
Associate Director of  
Institutional Giving

Board & Staff



I cannot overstate 
how excited I am to 
be leading ECS as its 
newly appointed Chief 
Executive Officer.
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O It is an honor and privilege to be joining this extraordinary 
team of dedicated and talented board and staff, and to be 
part of our wider ECS community. All of us, board, staff, 
participants, donors, and community partners make this 
agency such a vital and dynamic force for challenging 
poverty in Philadelphia.  

I commend and acknowledge the excellent work featured 
in this publication. This report is a clear demonstration 
of what attracted me to this new position: With nearly 
three decades in social services behind me, I am deeply 
impressed and invigorated by the ECS approach — 
the “ECSness of things” I have heard it called. ECS’ 
remarkable initiative in challenging poverty and setting 
the stage for replicable transformation is a baton I will 
carry with exceeding enthusiasm. 

There is a wonderful foundation for us to build on.  
I am eager to begin the work together, encouraging  
and honoring all who are parts of the whole. 

 

With highest regards, 

Anne Rice-Burgess 
Chief Executive Officer + Head Coach
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